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ABSTRACT 
 
Title:  Investments and Corporate Strategy: aligning investment decisions with overall 
strategy 
 
Author: Mia Åberg 
 
Supervisor: Anders Hederstierna 
 
Department: School of Management, Blekinge Institute of Technology 
 
Course: Master’s thesis in Business Administration, 10 credits. 
 
Background and Problem Discussion: Correct usage of a firm’s resources are 
crucial for the firm’s survival. Companies usually have formalized procedures for 
calculations of the profitability of investment projects. On the other hand is the 
corporate strategy, directing the company activities, determining how company 
resources should be used. The financial calculations and the corporate strategy should 
work together to ensure the best possible allocation of company resources. 
Unfortunately, this is not always the case. 
 
Purpose: The purpose of this study is to investigate if contradictions between strategy 
and individual investment decisions  exists in companies today, if these are 
acknowledged, and what is done about it. 
 
Method: Phenomenological research, using three exemplars. The first exemplar is 
based on primary data (a case study) and the others on secondary data (taken from 
published work). 
 
Theory: My starting point is the importance of aligning the investment process with the 
strategy process. The analysis is supported by theoretical notions of the strategy and 
the investment processes. These are usually treated as independent processes, 
although the importance of aligning is extensively acknowledged. 
 
Analysis: The analysis proceeded in the following manner: The empirical data was 
condensed into key descriptions, which relied on identification on Northcott’s (1995) 
model of the standard investment process. The key descriptions from each case were 
compared to find similarities and differences. These were put into perspectives offered 
by literature. 
 
Conclusion: The study showed that the importance of aligning individual investment 
decisions with strategy is primarily acknowledged by the companies studied through 
requiring strategy motivations in the investment proposals. More important for the 
actual decision-making, however, seems to be the “structural context” in which the 
investment are proposed, built up through formal and informal communications within 
the corporation. This “structural context” affects the decisions through the gut feeling 
(tacit knowledge) of the decision-makers. 
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1. CHAPTER ONE: INTRODUCTION AND PROBLEM STATEMENT 
 “Selection of good capital projects is cardinal in efforts to add value to a company, to 

the economy and to society” [Byers, 1997] 
 

“To compete effectively in international markets, a nation’s businesses must 
continuously innovate and upgrade their competitive advantages. Innovation and 
upgrading come from sustained investment[s] ... Today the changing nature of 

competition and the increasing pressure of globalization make investment the most 
critical determinant of competitive advantage” [Porter, 1992] 

 
Correct usage of a firm’s resources are crucial for the firm’s survival. To allocate 
resources in a profitable way, companies usually have formalized procedures for 
calculations of the profitability of investment projects. There is also plenty of advice 
from financing theory concerning what calculation methods to use. Another important 
aspect of resource allocation is the corporate strategy. The strategy gives direction for 
the company activities, and thus ultimately states how the company resources should 
be used. Obviously, the financial calculations and the corporate strategy should work 
together to ensure the best possible allocation of company resources: 
“Capital allocation, as one key to developing competitive advantage, should be carefully 

aligned with a company’s strategy. Companies can no longer compete only along 
product dimensions” [Boquist et al, 1998] 

” ... capital budgeting cannot be the exclusive domain of financial analysts and 
accountants but is a multifunctional task that must be integrated with a firm’s overall 

strategy.” [ibid.] 
 
Unfortunately, this is not always the case: 
“Most companies have a well-articulated vision statement or corporate goal, followed by 
a description of the strategy for attaining that goal. The design of the capital budgeting 

system, however, is often not integrated into that strategy.” [Boquist et al (1998)] 
 
Why is this? Capital budgeting is a often a bottom-up process, with investment 
suggestions coming e.g. from plants or product lines. Strategic planning, on the other 
hand, is a top-down process. [Brealey & Myers p. 312] Capital budgeting is the domain 
of financials, while strategy is the domain of corporate strategy staff. The necessary 
contact between staff of different functions for ensuring that the investment process is 
aligned with corporate strategy can be hard to obtain even in small companies, and in 
large, divisionalized corporations, personal contact and information flow between 
different functions can be very difficult [Porter 1992].  
. 
However, financials and strategists would agree on that the goal is to make money in a 
sustainable way, and nothing in theory indicates that there must be a contradiction:  

”Correctly applied, good financial analysis complements rather than contradicts good 
marketing analysis. In practice, though the analysis usually falls short” [Barwise et al 

1989]. 
 
In order to resolve the problem described above (and the likely ensuing financial 
losses), it is important to systematically describe what these contradictions consist of 
and are retained in the company structure. This study will address this problem by 
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investigating if such contradictions exists in companies today, if they are 
acknowledged, and what is done about it. 
 
In this study, it will be investigated whether large, capital-intensive companies 
acknowledge the problem of aligning corporate strategy with the investment process 
and what methods are used to ensure alignment. These methods will be evaluated 
from a theoretical point of view, using academic literature and theories as a base for 
this evaluation. This thesis will also contribute to an identification of strategy-related 
questions which need further attention in the investment process. With this knowledge, 
companies can improve their investment processes and gain long-term competitive 
advantage. 
 
This study concentrates on the capital-intensive industry, as the importance of aligning 
investments with strategy is highlighted here. The asset investment decisions made in 
the capital intensive industry ties up large sums of money and affect profitability for a 
long time: Capital projects represent long-term investments in assets, for which the 
expected economic benefits extend beyond the current year and which life extends 
beyond the current period. “Bad projects will have negative economic consequences for 
the firm”. [Byers 1997] The time aspect of the capital investment decision makes it vital 
that these decisions are aligned with company strategy -  as the company strategy 
should be concerned with the long-term allocation of company resources. 
 
This study focuses on large, divisionalized companies, where it is more likely that 
investments and strategy will not be initiated by the same people, but by employees 
quite far apart, both structurally and geographically. These companies will probably 
have written investment process routines and a well formulated company strategy. 
 
This study does not address how an optimal strategy should be created, or evaluate 
existing strategies. Neither are the calculation methods (e.g. NPV, IRR, payback) used 
in the profitability calculations of the investment process evaluated. There is plenty of 
literature available on these topics. 
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2. CHAPTER TWO: METHOD, METHODOLOGY AND 
THEORETICAL FRAMEWORK 

2.1. METHODOLOGY AND THEORETICAL FRAMEWORK 
The research can be characterized as phenomenological rather than positivist in nature 
(See for example Hussey and Hussey, 1997, chapter 3). There are three reasons for 
this:  

− I will not try to isolate causal relationships between external, quantifiable, 
measurable variables. 

− I am concerned with generating theories, rather than testing hypotheses.  
− The research will be conducted in a natural setting, rather than an experimental 

situation. 
 
The theoretical framework – the basic assumptions against which the results are 
interpreted – includes the theory that the investment process should be aligned with the 
strategic planning for the good of the company. This view is supported by for example 
Boquist et al (1998), Northcott (1995) and Brealey and Myers (2003). For a more 
thorough analysis, see the literature review below. 

2.2. METHOD 
Situated in the context of the theoretical framework and previous research, three 
exemplars are used as the primary tools for illuminating the research question. These 
exemplars are based on primary data, in the form of a case study, as well as secondary 
data, in the form of master’s theses. Primary data has been collected as the depth 
needed for understanding the complicated relationship between investment process 
and corporate strategy requires data entirely consistent with the research question, as 
well as access to raw rather than interpreted data and a full set of data rather than 
restricted. Using secondary data has made it possible to compare the case study with 
several other, similar cases in a similar context. The limited time available made it 
impossible to collect primary data in the depth required for untangling the relationship 
between the investment process and the corporate strategy. 
 
The case study is of a descriptive type [Hussey and Hussey, 1997, pp 65-67]. It has 
been conducted with the company SKF, a global supplier of products, customer 
solutions and services in the rolling bearing, seals business and related businesses 
[www.skf.com, 2006-01-22]. Being a manufacturer, SKF continually makes large 
investment decisions. SKF is a large, divisionalized  company with different products, 
which creates a need for an overview as well as detailed knowledge for optimal 
resource allocation. The problem of aligning strategy with individual investments is 
more likely to appear in large companies, where investment suggestions can come 
from plant staff who have very little contact with the corporate strategy staff, and it is 
thus possible that this can appear at SKF.  
 
In the case study, two corporate controllers, one managing director of an SKF company 
and one employee working with business development have been interviewed about 
the capital investment process and the influence of strategy on this process. The 
controllers are involved with the investment process from the financial point of view. 
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The managing director is involved with investments as a result of strategic decisions as 
well as suggestions from staff and thus “plays a key role in integrating the interests of 
the corporate and business levels” [Bower 1970, as analyzed by Segelod 1998]. The 
person working with business development is employed at an SKF company aimed at 
finding and developing strategic initiatives and inventions, and thus has the corporate 
strategy in focus. In this way, the investment process has been illuminated from three 
different perspectives.  
 
The interviews had the characteristics and outline of a discussion and conversation 
among peers. Even though the topics and discussion points were set by the author, the 
interviewees led the conversation reminiscent of experts introducing a novice into their 
field and company. The interviewer’s main role during the interviews was to be a good 
and interested listener urging the interviewees to develop and clarify interesting issues 
and making sure that everything in the interview guide was indeed covered in the 
interview guide (see Appendix: Interview guide). In particular, it can be noted that the 
interviewer had the function of a catalyst, in making the interviewees see things and 
ways which do not normally come into focus, but remain taken for granted. This led to 
ensuing discussions among for example between the controllers on how these kind of 
perspectives and issues could be dealt with in a better way. 
 
The interviews are documented in the form of structured notes. These notes, combined 
with internal SKF documents, were the immediate basis for the case study results in 
this thesis. 
 
Secondary data sources in the case study has been the internal documents mentioned 
above and official SKF company information. 
 
The other two exemplars are 
Brunk, D and Janson, B 
The Theory-Practice Gap in Capital Budgeting: A Case Study at AB Sandvik Steel 
Bachelor Thesis, 2002 
 
and 
 
Bengtsson, P and Borrie, C 
Investeringsmanualens användning inom Cardo Pump AB – Finns det motiv till 
förändringar? 
Seminariearbete D-nivå, 2004 
 
Both theses are written at the Göteborg School of Economics and Commercial Law, 
Göteborg, Sweden. 
 
For outlining the background for the research, various academic literature has been 
used. 
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3. CHAPTER THREE: LITERATURE REVIEW 
3.1. STRATEGY 

“By strategy, managers mean their large-scale, future-orientated plans for interacting 
with the competitive environment to achieve company objectives. A strategy is a 

company’s ‘game plan’”[Pearce 1997, p. 4] 
 

“Successful companies know how to adapt to a continuously changing marketplace 
through market-oriented strategic planning, the managerial process of developing and 
maintaining a viable fit between the organization’s objectives, skills, and resources and 

its changing market opportunities. The aim of strategic planning is to shape the 
company’s businesses, products, services, and messages so they achieve targeted 

profit and growth” [Kotler 2003, p. 58]. 
 
 
“Strategic management is defined as the set of decisions and actions that result in the 
formulation and implementation of plans designed to achieve a company’s objectives.” 
[Pearce 1997 p. 3]. It “entails the analysis of internal and external environments of a 
firm, to maximize the utilization of resources in relation to objectives. “[Bracker, 1980], 
and to provide overall direction to the whole enterprise [Wikipedia].  Strategy “gives 
organizations a framework for developing abilities for anticipating and coping with 
change. It also helps to develop the ability do deal with uncertain futures by defining a 
procedure for accomplishing goals” [Bracker, 1980]  
 

3.1.1. HISTORY OF STRATEGY 
Early efforts in corporate strategy were generally limited to the development of a 
budget, with managers realizing that there was a need to plan the allocation of funds. 
Later, in the first half of the 1900s, business managers expanded the budgeting 
process into the future. Budgeting and strategic changes were synthetesized into the 
extended budgeting process, so that the budget supported the strategic objectives of 
the firm. The competitive environment at this time was fairly stable and predictable. 
[Underwood 2002] “The need for a concept of strategy related to business became 
greater after World War II, as business moved from a relatively stable environment into 
a more rapidly changing and competitive environment.” At this time, broad-scope, 
large-scale management processes became dramatically more sophisticated [Pearce 
1997 p.3]. Size and number of firms increased, thereby increasing competition, and 
business started getting involved in international trade [ibid.].  “The accelerated rate of 
change put a premium on the ability to anticipate change, to take advantage of new 
opportunities, and to take timely action in avoiding threats to the firm” [Bracker, 1980]. 
“Business managers realized that external events were playing an increasingly 
important role in determining corporate performance. As a result, they began to look 
externally for significant drivers, such as economic forces” [Underwood 2002]. 
 
In the 1970s, a significant improvement in management processes came, when many 
ideas were blended, and “increased emphasis was placed on environmental 
forecasting and external considerations in formulating and implementing plans. This all-
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encompassing approach is known as strategic management or strategic planning. 
[Pearce 1997 p. 3] The basis of contemporary strategy is ‘Competitive advantage’, that 
“a firm needs to identify its core competencies [...] and then convert that identification 
into a mission” “the purpose of the mission statement is to keep the firm focused on its 
unique area of competitive advantage”. [Underwood 2002] 
 

3.1.2. STRATEGY FORMULATION AND IMPLEMENTATION 
The corporate strategy formulation begins with a vision – what the company wishes to 
become in the distant future [Collis 2005 p. 11-12]. Then the company’s mission is 
formulated, which includes its purpose, philosophy and goals. The company goals may 
be either measurable (sales, market share, return on investment, earnings per share, 
profit growth, sales growth etc) or more difficult to measure (ecologically responsible, 
the most advanced electronics firm in the country) [Cohen 1973]. Then, a company 
profile that reflects its capabilities and assesses its strengths and weaknesses is 
developed. Third, the company’s external environment (including competition as well as 
other factors) is assessed. Then the company’s resources are matched with its external 
environment in order to identify opportunities for the company, of which the most 
desirable options are selected. Long-term objectives and grand strategies to achieve 
these are developed, and are then translated into short-term strategies and action 
plans. After the plans and programs have been developed, the budget process begins. 
The budget planning is the last feasibility check management has on the selected 
strategy [Hunger, 1996 p. 224]. The strategic choices are implemented by means of 
budgeted resource allocations. Finally, the success of the strategic process is 
evaluated as an input for decision making in the future. [Pearce, 1997, p.3, where not 
otherwise stated] 
 
There are usually three levels of decision-making hierarchy in a firm: Corporate, 
business and functional level. At the corporate level, the long-term plans are 
developed. At the business level, the managers translate the directions from the 
corporate level into concrete objectives and strategies. At the functional level, annual 
objectives and short-term strategies are developed, concerning such areas as 
production operations. The implementation of strategy takes place at the operations 
level, where the directions from the corporate level are executed. The implementation 
of strategy should be done, according to Pearce, by “doing things right” rather than 
“doing the right things” (the latter is the task of corporate- and business-level 
managers). “Doing things right” means addressing issues like production efficiency and 
effectiveness, quality of customer service, success of particular products. The decisions 
at this level involve action-oriented operational issues of short range, incurring modest 
costs and are adaptable to ongoing activities, are relatively concrete and quantifiable. 
[Pearce 1997, p.5-8] Thus, the implementers could easily be everyone in the 
organization. Presidents and directors functional areas, divisions or strategic business 
units will put together large-scale implementation plans. Then managers of plant, 
projects and units will put together plans for their specific plants, departments, and 
units. Hence every operational manager and every employee will be involved in some 
way in implementing strategies. [Hunger 1996 p. 222] 
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3.2. CAPITAL INVESTMENTS 
 “An important factor that distinguishes the winners from the losers in creating 

shareholder value is the quality of investment decisions, which, in turn, depends on the 
soundness of a firm’s capital budgeting system” 

“A company with an effective capital budgeting system invests capital more effectively, 
finds it easier to raise additional capital, invests in R&D and product innovation, and 

grows” [Boquist et al, 1998] 
 
 “Investments” concerns allocating (scarce) resources in order to increase production. 
[Segelod 2003]. Capital investments, which are the focus of this thesis, can be defined 
as follows, according to Northcott (1995): “Capital investment requires the making, 
communication and acceptance of decisions about investment in long-term, risky 
capital assets. These decisions take place within social organizational contexts and 
impact upon the strategic and operating position of the organization, and also upon 
those people who constitute the organization.” [Northcott, 1995, p. 2] 
 

3.2.1. THE INVESTMENT PROCESS 
“For most large firms, the investment process starts with preparation of an annual 
capital budget, which is a list of investment projects planned for the coming year” 
[Brealey & Myers p. 311]. “Preparation of the capital budget is not a rigid, bureaucratic 
exercise. There is plenty of give-and-take and back-and-forth. Divisional managers 
negotiate with plant managers and fine-tune the division’s list of projects. There may be 
special analyses of major outlays or ventures into new areas.” [Brealey-Myers p. 312].  
Even after the capital budget is set for the year, it is not always fixed, but rather a 
guideline for the costs of investments for the coming year. Thus, projects appearing 
during the actual year might still be executed even though they are not in the capital 
budget, and there might be money set aside for investments, even if the actual 
investments are not known when the budget is set. The budget is, in that case, an 
additional aspect taken into account when it is decided if a project should be approved 
or not. According to Northcott (1995, p.1) “capital investments can be seen as a sub-set 
of capital budgeting. Capital budgeting refers to both the selection of long-term 
investments, and planning for their financing. Capital investment is concerned with the 
former, although it should be recognized that the financing decision is integrally related 
to the investment decision. Both impact upon each other.” 
 
Most companies have formal investment process, which usually follows a standard 
procedure (Northcott 1995, p.10). According to Northcott, this standard investment 
process can be modeled as a procedure containing five steps (see Figure 1 below), 
from the investment idea through a feasibility analysis and implementation to 
monitoring and post-audit of the project. The potential alignment with strategic planning 
is mainly found in the first three steps, and for this purpose the last two will not be 
discussed further. 
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Figure 1 A capital investment model (modified from Northcott, 1995, p.10) 
 
The first step contains generation of ideas for potential investments. Different 
investment ideas come from different levels in the organization; ideas of production 
improvement etc often come from technical staff working close to production, while 
more “strategic” investment ideas, like new production lines, come from higher-level 
personnel [Northcott, 1995 p. 12]. The largest number of investment ideas seem to 
come from technical staff, this might be replacement of equipment or investments for 
production improvement. “Most firms let project proposals bubble up from plants, 
product lines, of regional operations for review by divisional management and then from 
divisions for review by senior management and their planning staff. Of course middle 
managers cannot identify all worthwhile projects. For example, the managers of plants 
A and B cannot be expected to see the potential economies of closing their plants and 
consolidating production at a new plant C. Divisional managers would propose plant C. 
Similarly, divisions 1 and 2 may not be eager to give up their own computers to a 
corporation wide information system. That proposal would come from senior 
management” [Brealey-Myers p. 311] 
 
In the second step, “Project definition and screening”, technical and economic 
specifications are specified, and the project is subject to a preliminary screening where 
the viability of the project is judged. Project definition concerns turning the “ideas into 
operational formulations of spending requirements, implementation practicalities and 
quantifiable future benefits”. This step requires much information; engineering 
specifications, quotes from suppliers, and marketing information could be required. If a 
project moves beyond this stage, it has met preliminary requirements of feasibility and 
desirability. [Northcott, 1995 p. 12] 
 
The third step, “analysis and acceptance”, contains a more rigorous assessment. 
Usually the investment is presented as a formal investment proposal according to a 
standard format. Specified financial information is presented and a financial analysis is 
made. The result of the analysis is then compared to a predetermined acceptance 
criteria. In this stage the proposed investment is often classified by type, e.g. 
“Replacement of existing assets” or “Strategic expenditure”. The different types often 
have different acceptance criteria. The capital budget is also considered before the 
project is accepted or rejected. The final decision of the project is usually made at 
different level, depending on the type of investment, the amount of expenditure or the 
project’s risk. The more costly, strategic or risky an investment, the higher up in the 
hierarchy the go-ahead or reject decision is made. [Northcott, 1995 p. 13] 
 
To ensure that the investments process always follows the correct steps and contains 
the correct calculations, the investment process is usually described formally in an 
“investment manual” [Segelod]. “The investment manual, or capital budgeting manual 
as it is perhaps more often called, describes the formal investment process and who is 
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responsible for what. The manual includes instructions on how to present an 
investment request and how investment projects are to be implemented and reviewed.” 
[Segelod 1998] 
 
Very large investments are sometimes treated separately, and not according to the 
investment manual. It is then argued that these cannot be calculated and judged 
according to a specific calculation procedure and economic criterion, but must be 
judged separately with circumstances taken into regard [Renck 1966, p. 10]. 
 

3.2.2. HISTORY OF THE INVESTMENT PROCESS 
It was not until after the second world war that companies generally started making 
financial calculations before deciding upon investments, although engineers in the 
forest and railway industry had started doing this already in the 1800:s [Segelod 2003]. 
Later economists started advocating for this, and during the 1950:s the present value 
methods started being commonly used. At this time, investments became a subject of 
empirical study for economists, both what calculation techniques were actually used, 
and what the investment process actually looked like in the companies. [Segelod 2003] 
The empirical studies since then have shown that even if new theories (e.g. real 
options) have appeared, the same old techniques are still used (NPV, payback, IRR 
etc) [Sandahl 2002]. 
 
Investment manuals were adopted by Swedish companies in the 1950s and 1960s 
[Segelod 1998]. Their purpose was to ensure that individual investment requests would 
be presented in the same way, i.e. the requests could be compared and ranked [Renck 
1966 p.11]. Earlier, requests were designed by the person making the request, which 
made comparisons difficult, especially as companies grew larger and investment 
appraisal was decentralized.  As corporate staff had to spend more time “on assessing 
business strategies and investment programs and less on evaluating individual 
investment projects “, the need of a formalized system grew. Nowadays, most capital-
intensive companies with a decentralized capital budgeting process have an investment 
manual. Some companies have decentralized investment decisions to such an extent 
that the divisions have been allowed to develop their own investment manuals. 
[Segelod 1998] 
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3.3. STRATEGY ASPECTS IN THE INVESTMENT PROCESS 

3.3.1. THE CAPITAL BUDGET MUST REFLECT STRATEGY 
Brealey and Myers (2003, p. 312) acknowledge that the capital budgeting process 
(planning the investments for the coming year), must reflect the corporation’s strategic 
planning. “The firm’s capital investment choices should thus reflect both bottom-up and 
top-down processes – capital budgeting and strategic planning, respectively. The two 
processes should complement each other. Plant and division managers, who do most 
of the work in bottom-up capital budgeting, may not see the forest for the trees. 
Strategic planners may have a mistaken view of the forest because they do not look at 
the trees one by one”. To this end, some companies (the most R&D-intensive ones in 
Segelod’s [1998] study), have adopted a “strategic process”, in which major 
investments and investment programs are decided, which precedes the annual 
budgeting process. Thus the major strategic investments are decided upon before the 
budgetary process starts. This gives the companies a clearer focus on the strategic 
decisions (they claim). 
 
The financial manual, describing the investment process and who is responsible for 
what, can be of strategic importance. According to Segelod (1998), “corporate staff 
state that the investment manual is important for strategic planning, financial planning, 
and the creation of a common group language on capital investment”. 
 
Northcott also discusses this subject: “Strategic planning, as a long-term, forward-
looking activity, has clear associations with capital investment. Capital investment 
should be undertaken in close association with strategic planning to ensure a match 
between an organization’s long-term objectives and the direction of resources towards 
achieving those objectives. In fact, capital investment decision-making is often seen as 
an integral part of the strategic planning activity” [Northcott 1995 p. 8]. However, when 
it comes to modeling the capital investment process (see chapter 3.2, Capital 
investments), the impact of strategic planning is harder to pin down. The investment 
process takes place in an “organizational context”, an environment which affects the 
process. These effects, however, are rather unclear. Strategic planning “floats around” 
in this context process, having unclear and uncertain impacts. It is acknowledged that 
investment projects must be compatible with the strategic plan, but the interactions 
between strategic planning and the investment process are rarely captured in the 
investment process diagrams. [Northcott 1995, p.10] 
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Organizational environment

Formal capital investment system

Strategic planning

 
Figure 2 Organizational environment and strategic planning in capital investments, 

modified from Northcott (1995, p.10) 
 
This is in line with what Bower (1970) states in his model of the resource allocation 
process in which by and large still applies (according to Segelod, 1998). “Bower’s 
model describes how investment requests in divisionalized groups are initiated and 
defined at the business level and how middle-level managers play a key role in 
integrating the interests of the corporate and business levels. He showed that corporate 
management in divisionalized groups does not decide the direction of investments by 
choosing among individual investment requests, but through designing a structural 
context intended to favor investment requests which are in line with the desired 
strategic direction. In short, corporate management decides the rules of the game. 
Investment ideas are generated and developed into investment requests at the 
business level, and middle-level managers choose investment requests which conform 
to corporate management intentions and refer such requests for appropriation.” [Bower 
1970, as analyzed by Segelod 1998] 
 
Northcott (1995) has observed the same thing: “The literature suggests that much of 
the analysis and decision-making in capital investments is conducted at lower 
organizational levels, although the responsibility often rests with top management”. In 
case study research, Ross (1986, as analyzed by Northcott, 1995) observed that in a 
typical capital investment evaluation process a project goes first to a plant manager or 
equivalent, then is evaluated by a corporate engineer and finally sent to a divisional 
headquarters as part of a group of requests. “This aggregation of capital projects as 
they proceed up the hierarchy indicates that much of the real responsibility for approval 
rests at the lower organizational levels, whilst higher-level approval tends to be a 
‘rubber stamping’ of lower-level decisions.” [Northcott, 1995, p. 103] 
 
This, again, borders to what Northcott (1995, p.11) calls the “people aspect”. People of 
different competences and at different levels have different roles to play in the 
investment process, concerning everything from idea generation via specification and 
calculations to approval. “It is common to see any or all of the following personnel 
contributing: Accountants or financial managers, operational managers, line staff, 
production personnel, engineers, specialist capital investment officers or committees, 
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general managers or boards of directors.” [Northcott, 1995, p. 3]. All their involvement 
is not always described in the formal process. 

3.3.2. INFORMAL COMMUNICATION AND PRE-DETERMINED EVALUATION 
PROCESSES 

Another, clearly related, aspect is the informal communication which also affects the 
investment process but is rarely described in the investment process model [Northcott 
1995 p. 11]. Indeed, Baxter and Hirst in an Australian case study (1986, as analyzed by 
Northcott, 1995, p. 103) even doubt the usefulness of formal investment processes. 
According to Northcott (1995, p. 103) they found that “the decision is best described by 
artifactual and political models of choice’ and ‘information was used in a manner 
consistent with  ...’ammunition’ and ‘rationalization’ analogies” [Baxter and Hirst, 1986, 
p.21]. Northcott (1995, p. 107) also found a number of authors that have suggested that 
subjective, factors often influence the progress of proposals through evaluation, and 
often have predetermined outcomes. The first screening of proposals usually takes 
place at the point of inception. From there, project proposals continue to accumulate 
commitment until they have become more of sales documents from a united front. By 
the time the authorization is requested, the acceptability of the to a large section of the 
organization has already been determined. [Petty, Scott and Bird, 1975, p. 161, Marsh 
et al, 1988, p.6 and Emmanuel, Otley and Merchant, 1990, p. 327, as analyzed by 
Northcott, 1995, p. 107] 
Thus, formal financial analysis seems less important in shaping the investment decision 
than is suggested by theory. Non-financial criteria are clearly influential in the decision 
process. Petty, Scott and Bird (1975, p. 166, as analyzed by Northcott, 1995, p. 107) 
actually reported that “77 per cent of their respondents considered quantitative factors 
dominant in making capital investment decisions, while Pike (1983) observed that 
qualitative factors are considered to be of almost equal importance to quantitative 
factors.” 

3.3.3. CATEGORIZATION 
A way of aligning strategy and investments that is very commonly used in practice is 
described by Pearce (1997, p. 4). He singles out “strategic decisions” as the ones 
deserving strategic management attention. These are issues that overarch several 
areas of a firm’s operations, require large amounts of the firm’s resources (people, 
physical assets, money) and commit the firm to action over an extended period, affect 
long-term prosperity, are based on forecasts and projections and require considering 
the firm’s external environment. 
 
This way of handling investments is also recommended by Simons (2000, p.143). He 
suggests that company’s capital allocation system should provide a set of categories 
into which asset proposals can be grouped, and describes these as “a set of buckets 
lined up according to defined categories”. Depending on what category an investment 
is placed in, there are different hurdles the investment must satisfy. Usually, these 
hurdles are some financial criteria (NPV, payback etc). If the investment is categorized 
as “strategic”, it may have a different hurdle from an “operational” investment. Strategic 
investments may be new markets, products or technologies, expansions or acquisitions 
[Segelod 1998]. In this way, management’s valuable time is only spent on the strategic 
issues, while other investments are handled individually through pure financial 
calculations according to a standardized procedure. 
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Segelod (1998) who investigated investment procedures in Swedish companies, found 
that “All companies distinguish between strategic investments and operational 
investments.” Various administrative procedure are used to identifying and referring 
strategic decisions upwards. The by far most common means is limits of authorization 
and a system of classifying investments [Segelod 1998].  

3.3.4. THE INVESTMENT PROCESS FROM THE STRATEGY TEXTBOOK POINT OF VIEW 
The strategy textbooks also mention the investment process, although they see the 
problem of aligning it with strategy as mainly a task for the corporate office. “The 
challenge of resource allocation at the corporate level is twofold. The first is to ensure 
that while allocating resources to individual divisions, the performance of the 
corporations as a whole is optimized. What may seem to be a good investment to a 
particular division may in fact weaken the overall position of a company. The corporate 
office is the entity charged with maintaining overall performance and so has to balance 
a holistic perspective with the more narrow interests of individual product divisions.” 
“Second, in providing for the sustainable growth of the corporation, the corporate office 
must allocate resources in a way that maintains a balance between short-term 
profitability and long-term growth. Because of the intrinsic trade-offs among these 
different objectives, there will never be easy recipes for achieving a balance in 
allocating a corporation’s resources. Only a multidimensional assessment of the 
strategic and financial consequences of different investment patterns can lead to 
effective resource allocation decisions over time.” [Collis 2005 p. 168-169] 
 
The actual budgeting is obviously done by financial staff, but the key is still that 
management should ensure the strategy-capital budgeting alignment: “The strategic 
and the capital budgeting processes will often be interactive and involve corporate 
initiatives because the corporate managers have something of value to contribute. 
These processes are also likely to be standardized across divisions so that corporate 
management can readily understand detailed divisional operating and financial data. 
Business units will usually have a common culture so that managers can move freely 
and easily among them.” [Collis 2005 p. 174] 
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3.4. A POTENTIAL PROBLEM AND ITS REASONS 
If the company’s strategy is decoupled from its project-ranking criteria, break-downs 

occur [Boquist et al, 1998]. 
 
According to Boquist et al (1998), misalignment between strategy and capital budgeting 
is a common drawback of capital budgeting systems. In the worst case, the capital 
budgeting system could contradict strategy. “For example, the strategy may be to grow 
aggressively through global expansion in developing markets, yet a key capital 
budgeting criterion may be to discriminate against projects with payback periods longer 
than three years”. 
 
Where do these contradictions come from? As organizations have grown, strategy 
formulation has moved farther from capital budgeting. The decentralization that lead to 
formalization of capital budgeting routines (see chapter 3.2, Capital investments), also 
separated financial staff from strategy staff.  Corporate staff are devoting their time on 
the strategy issues, and do not have the time for evaluating individual investment 
projects [Segelod 1998]. “Many American companies have embraced a form of 
decentralization that involves highly autonomous business units and limited information 
flows both vertically and horizontally.” There is “less face-to-face consultation, 
information flow, and direct management involvement in investment choices – all in the 
name of responsiveness en efficiency”. “As a consequence, top management has 
become more distanced from the details of the business. Understandably, decision 
making in this system involves comparatively limited dialogue among functions or 
business units” [Porter 1992]. 
 
This distance could lead to corporate strategy being lost in the capital budgeting 
process. When the activities necessary to implement the corporate strategy are 
specified, usually in monetary terms, the underlying detail is often lost, and only the 
budget remains as a control document for the strategic program [Cohen 1973]. With 
this transformation into monetary terms a change of attitude occurs: In place of 
inspiration and imagination, there is only a set of monetary constraints: “The long-term 
goals of the strategic plan are displaced by the short-term goal of operating within 
budget, and the strategic plan is reduced into a financial budget.” [ibid]. Porter (1992) 
has observed this effect in the US: “... capital budgeting in the U.S. system takes place 
largely through ‘by the numbers’ exercises that require unit or functional managers to 
justify investment projects quantitatively. ... Senior managers intervene infrequently, 
exerting central control through strict financial budgeting and control systems that focus 
on the unit’s performance. Investment projects are placed on accelerated schedules 
under tight budgets, and senior managers step in only when financial measures 
indicated that a project is failing.” 
 
If the distance is large enough, the strategy and capital budgeting processes could be 
operating separately. For example, that investments are treated individually rather than 
as part of strategy implementation. ”Some researchers have criticized the ”bottom-up” 
type of resource allocation system found in [...] Swedish groups and they have 
advocated a stronger focus on strategies rather than individual investments” [Segelod 
1998]. Porter (1992) argues that a new system is needed, in order to evaluate 
investment programs instead of just discrete projects. Groups which have high R&D, 
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are entering new markets and making fast technical developments have found it 
necessary to introduce a strategic planning process, but in the forest and steel 
industries, the bottom-up process prevails. It might not change in the future either – 
these groups seldom develop completely new routines [Segelod 1998]. 
 
The different time frames of the investment process, the strategy process and the life of 
equipment also promote the individual treatment of investments. “In most companies 
the capital allocation process is mainly a screening process with a three- to five-year 
time horizon.” The aim is to narrow down an initial list of potential capital expenditure 
projects to a list of planned capital expenditures for the coming year. “However, the 
time frame in the screening process usually results in a failure to detect relations 
between investments and overall profitability and value creation. Major expansion or 
replacement investments are made in equipment with a useful life longer than the time 
frame considered. What is perceived as individual investment decisions are often 
actually a part of a chain of economically dependent investments going back into 
history and into the future.” Many capital-intensive businesses have built an asset base 
which has “brick-wall style profile” by making individual investment analyses. 
Companies, or part of companies, are then often locked into the “brick wall” state. This 
“means that major assets are replaced with some reactive frequency - management 
reacts to an emerging individual reinvestment need and initiates an investment decision 
process” once the replacement need has become obvious rather than planning the 
asset structure actively. [Ottosson & Weissenrieder, 2004, p.285-287] 
 
It is equally problematic if projects are justified only on strategic fit. Byers et al (1997) 
point out what they call the “in-love factor”, that a project with which management are 
infatuated, may lead to the conjuring up of a favorable economic analysis. In addition to 
this, political forces may also influence the analysis [ibid]. The finance staff are not seen 
as strategic partners but as “traffic cops” who enter the capital budgeting process near 
the end in order to “rubber-stamp a conclusion that a marketing or manufacturing 
executive reached earlier” [Boquist et al, 1998]. The financial analysis is thus “pinned 
on” afterwards, something that happens all too often [ibid]. Even if finance staff are 
involved early on, but come up with numbers that are not “satisfactory” there is a risk 
that they might be asked to redo the calculations until they fit the desired answer, which 
of course seriously compromises the quality of the information for capital budgeting 
[ibid]. 

3.5. IS THE PROBLEM INHERENT? 
The capital budgeting system is a plan to execute the strategy [Boquist et al 1998] 

 
The purpose of investments should be the same from a financial as well as a strategic 
point of view: Investment projects should generate net cash returns that exceed the 
cost of capital employed in the project, as this will add value to the company and to 
society [Byers 1997]. “In contrast, projects generating less than the cost of capital 
destroy value and adversely affect the company, shareholders and society. Projects 
with a negative economic return destroy capital”. [ibid] 
 
For the correct calculations of the returns of a project, data from the financial as well as 
the strategic side are needed. “The financial criteria used to decide if a project will be 
profitable are entirely consistent with the tenets of competitive marketing analysis”. 
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“While marketers often think a project’s NPV is merely the result of financial arithmetic, 
in reality, it is derived from strategic marketing issues”. To have a positive NPV, a 
product or service must have “enough value to enough customers to support prices and 
volumes that exceed the costs of supplying it. This question is central to postwar 
marketing and the ‘marketing concept’.” The company must also “have enough sources 
of sustainable competitive advantage to exploit, develop, and defend the opportunity. 
This reflects marketing’s more recent emphasis on competitive strategy. The trick, then, 
is to encourage an investment decision-making process in which the financial analysis 
highlights rather than masks these two fundamental marketing questions” [Barwise et al 
1989] 
 
Thus, “good investments come from a detailed understanding of both the market and 
the company’s operating and competitive capabilities. Used sensibly, finance helps 
bring these into the open. Financial analysis also helps clarify the project’s boundaries 
by addressing issues like the base case, the time horizon, and future strategic options – 
all of which are as much strategic and market based as they are financial.” When 
correctly managed, delving deep into the marketing strategy can help sharpen the 
financial analysis, which in turn can help “clarify the marketing issues to be 
reconsidered” [Barwise et al 1989]. 
 
Renck (1966, p. 101-102) describes this from another point of view: Even if companies, 
according to economic theory, strive to maximize profit, simple profitability calculations 
of investments is not enough for finding the best investment decisions. Demands from 
company stakeholders (owners, employees, customers, suppliers) will also be 
important for the long-term survival of the company. Profit maximizing must be done 
while keeping demands from stakeholders in regard (good working conditions for the 
employees, swift deliveries for customers, reliability for the suppliers etc) [ibid]. All of 
this creates restrictions for the company activities. One of these restrictions is often 
translated into formulation of the company goals (e.g. “increase product quality”), and 
then the other restrictions, of which maximizing profit is one, are used for ranking the 
possible alternatives. Thus, in order to generate alternative action plans, the goals must 
be used, while the economic calculations (among others) are used for ranking the 
alternatives. [ibid.] For example, if the goal for a consumer goods company is to keep 
its current market share, and the demand is increasing, the company must expand in 
order to fulfill its goal. Profitability of the expansion is important, but the “expansion” 
course of action was generated from the goal of keeping market share [ibid.]. If the 
company has chosen “forward vertical integration” as the best strategy for growth, 
alternatives generated from this could be either purchasing existing retail outlets or 
creating its own retail outlets. [Hunger 1996 p. 224]. Maximizing profitability is then 
used to choose between these.  
 
The contradictions between finance and strategy described in chapter 3.4, A potential 
problem and its reasons, thus seem quite unnecessary (and probably quite costly, too). 
But as they exist, how can they be resolved? 
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3.6. ALIGNING SUGGESTIONS FROM CONTEMPORARY ARTICLES 
“An interactive process that relates the product-market specifics to the wider financial 
implications is [...] a requirement for sound strategic investment decisions” [Barwise et 

al 1989] 
 

3.6.1. COMMUNICATING STRATEGY 
“It is necessary to obtain enthusiastic cooperation from executives at various levels of 

the corporation” [Cohen 1973] 
 
“Those who implement strategy probably will be a much more diverse group of people 
than those who formulate it. In most large, multi-industry corporations, the 
implementers will be everyone in the organization. Vice-presidents of functional areas 
and directors of divisions or strategic business units will work with their subordinates to 
put together large-scale implementation plans. Plant mangers, project managers, and 
unit heads will put together plans for their specific plants, departments, and units. 
Hence every operational manager down to first-line supervisors and every employee 
will be involved in some way in implementing corporate, business, and functional 
strategies.” [Hunger 1996 p. 222] Especially important are the middle-level managers 
who “play a key role in integrating the interests of the corporate and business levels. 
Middle-level managers choose investment requests which conform to corporate 
management intentions and refer such requests for appropriation.” [Bower 1970, as 
analyzed by Segelod 1998] 
 
Most of the people in the organization who are crucial to successful strategy 
implementation probably had little, if anything, to do with development of the corporate 
strategy. Therefore they might be entirely ignorant of the vast amount of data and work 
that went into the formulation process. Unless changes in mission, objectives, 
strategies, and policies and their importance to the company are communicated clearly 
to all operational managers, resistance and foot-dragging can result. Managers might 
hope to influence top management to abandon its new plans and return to its old ways. 
Avoiding such a situation is one reason why involving middle managers in both 
formulation and implementation of strategy tends to yield better organizational 
performance.” [Hunger 1996 p. 222] Cohen (1973) agrees: “One way of achieving 
acceptance of the strategic plan by lower-level executives is to have these executives 
actively participate in the planning process.” 

3.6.2. CULTURAL ASPECTS 
Cultural aspects “are crucial to the success of capital budgeting in implementing the 
chosen strategy” [Boquist et al, 1998]. “a company’s culture should be consistent with 
both the chosen strategy and the proposed evaluation system. In some companies, 
employees perceive no long-term commitment to strategy. Various aspects of the 
strategy are viewed as ‘programs of the month’ , which impedes implementation” 
[Boquist et al, 1998]. 
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3.6.3. USING THE RIGHT BASE CASE 
Another key area for aligning finance and strategy is using the right base case [Barwise 
et al 1989]. The base case is what happens if the investment/project is not carried out. 
“Managers tend to explore fully the implications of adopting the project but usually 
spend less time considering the likely outcome of not making the investment.” “What is 
the correct without case – exiting the business, carrying on as things are now, 
improving distribution and marketing? And what is the right version of the project? 
Usually there are several quite different ways of implementing it”. The incremental cash 
flow, the difference between the base case and the cash flow if the project is carried 
out, will of course be misleading if the base case is not realistic. “Often companies 
implicitly assume that the base case is simply a continuation of the status quo, but this 
assumption ignores market trends, competitor behavior and the impact of changes the 
company might make anyway”. 

3.6.4. TAKING A CORPORATE PERSPECTIVE 
Also, managers should take a corporate perspective when considering incremental 
costs and benefits. A project might look very different on business unit level from 
corporate level. If it “shifts costs or steals share” from another business unit level, it 
might look good at business unit level but bad at corporate level [Barwise et al, 1989].  
 

3.6.5. SEEING THE WHOLE PICTURE 
Ottosson & Weissenrieder (2004) “argue that calculations on individual investments 
alone should be avoided. Looking at chains of potential investments will result in better 
individual decisions.” “The internal capital allocation process could be improved if 
management framed the list of potential capital expenditure projects so that long-term 
chains of related investments are evaluated as part of the strategy process” “Internal 
competition on the wish list will drive operations to request funds for more or less 
urgent ‘have to do’ investments in many companies.” Investing according to a ‘brick 
wall’ pattern – management initiates an investment decision process once the 
replacement need has become obvious rather than planning the asset structure actively 
– is at the expense of larger investments in technology shifts. See Figure 3 and Figure 
4 below. 
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Figure 3 A “brick wall” investment pattern (Modified from Ottosson & Weissenrieder (2004) p. 
288) 
 
“Resolving the brick wall might increase the volatility of investment sums relative to the 
quite smooth investment levels that characterize the brick wall. Each individual 
investment in a brick wall might be financially correct according to the individual 
analysis, but over time the road might turn out to be a dead end. Instead, before every 
investment decision managers should make sure that they have a map showing them 
the potential crossroads where they could change direction.” “The [company] should 
instead try to avoid the brick wall and behave proactively by identifying in advance the 
options in time when major technology shifts, plant closures and so on could potentially 
add value. An example of this is presented in where the lives of some major assets (the 
control system and the press section) are extended and some (the wet end and the dry 
end) are shortened.” [Ottosson & Weissenrieder, 2004 p. 287-289] 

Dry end

Press section

Wet end

Control systems

Time

Replacement date for... Entire 
mill

£ million

 
Figure 4 An alternative investment strategy, creating options by avoiding the “brick wall” 
structure” (Modified from Ottosson & Weissenrieder (2004) p. 289) 
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“Here the mill has assumed a market scenario with a set of factors such as future price 
levels, technology shifts and so on, and developed the most value-creating strategy for 
that scenario. The mill assumes that some assets can extend their life by (for instance) 
increased maintenance. This requires a long-term strategy for replacements since their 
analyses often span entire technology life cycles.” “Decision-makers have a limited 
ability to make strategic choices when the business is locked into a “brick wall” decision 
structure. The flexibility for decision-makers will increase with identified potential 
replacement occasions”. [Ottosson & Weissenrieder, 2004 p. 287-289] 

3.6.6. UNBUNDLING OF SUBPROJECTS 
Barwise et al (1989) suggest an unbundling of the subprojects a strategic investment is 
usually composed of. If the costs and benefits associated with these subprojects are 
recognized and evaluated separately the analysis might be simplified and could even 
help the proposers come up with a better alternative. “Performing the analysis this way 
clarifies the investment decision and avoids misleading forecasts. It also raises 
questions that might otherwise go un-asked.” This might seem contrary to “seeing the 
whole picture” above, but it is rather complementary. The unbundling concerns 
subprojects, which can be evaluated separately, contrary to individual investments. A 
subproject could contain a single investment, e.g. the replacement of one piece of 
equipment with a more efficient one, planned as a part of a larger project but which 
could also be done separately. 

3.6.7. CONTROLLERS AS STRATEGIC PARTNERS 
It is very important that those who screen capital requests and allocate capital ensure 
that the criteria they use are consistent with the company’s strategic choice. The 
strategy must be communicated to the people who are responsible for capital 
budgeting, in such a way that the capital budgeting people will understand the strategy, 
buy into it, and implement it consistently across the entire company [Boquist et al, 
1998].  
 
“The quality of estimates of expected cash flows and the uncertainty in cash flows are 
critical. Since the underlying information for these estimates comes from many 
functions within the company, those providing information must see themselves as 
strategic partners in the process, i.e., they must fully understand the consequences of 
their input.” [Boquist et al, 1998] 
 
“Financial analysts and people from other functional areas should learn the system’s 
conceptual underpinnings and details, so that they understand its pivotal role in 
implementing strategy.” “Moreover, training should be a strategic instrument for eliciting 
information from financial analysts and line managers  that could help refine the 
evaluation process. In particular, it should provide an opportunity to find the 
organizational impediments to executing strategy.” [Boquist et al 1998] 

3.6.8. THE TIME ASPECT 
One difference between the strategy process and the capital budgeting process is the 
time horizon. The financial analysis of a project often “extends over whichever is 
shorter: the assets’ physical economic life or some arbitrary time horizon, like ten 
years”. But “strategic projects seldom have short or even easily defined lives. A plant 
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built to manufacture a new branded product will eventually have to be replaced, but the 
product’s value to the company, if successful, may easily outlast the plant.” “None of 
this matters as long as the financial appraisal includes full economic terminal value 
rather than salvage amounts. The terminal value should reflect the cash flows over the 
remaining life of the existing plant or the value of the brand when the plant is replaced. 
Some managers argue that it is pointless to look beyond ten years since cash flows will 
haven only a small present value when discounted and since no one can accurately 
forecast that far ahead. But if terminal values are large, as they are for many strategy 
investments, they will be significant even when discounted. And that such values are 
notoriously hard to forecast is little reason to ignore them. [...] Assuming that these 
assets [market position, research capability, or whatever the strategic investment is 
designed to build] are worthless beyond some arbitrary time horizon fails to reflect the 
strategic reality.” [Barwise et al, 1989] 
 
Many of the Swedish corporations have only a one-year capital budget [Segelod 1998], 
and some have a three or five year budget. “The various forms of short-term plans and 
budgets should be consistent with the strategic plan. Such interaction can be 
accomplished by initially defining the plans and budgets for the coming year as the first-
year components in the quantitative projections developed as part of the 5-year 
strategic plans. If necessary, of course, these initial figures for the coming year can 
then be further disaggregated in the short-term planning and budgeting process.” 
 
However, as any attempt to forecast the future is bound to be subject to errors: 
“strategic plans and their accompanying operation budgets should be formulated on a 
contingency basis. At a minimum, operating budgets for the next year as well as 
strategic plans for the next 5 years should be in a variable budget format. To the extent 
possible, major contingencies should be envisioned and probabilities of occurrence 
assigned to each one.” [Cohen 1973] 
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4. CHAPTER FOUR: EMPIRICAL STUDY  
4.1. ABOUT SKF 
 “SKF is the leading global supplier of products, customer solutions and services in the 

rolling bearing, seals business and related businesses” [www.skf.com, 2006-01-14] 
 

Turnover 2004: MSEK 44 826 

No of employees: 39 867 

President: Tom Johnstone 

Year established: 1907 (by Sven Wingquist) 

Number of production sites: 100 

Number of companies: Around 150 

 
“The Group's main competencies include technical support, maintenance services, 
condition monitoring and training. SKF also holds an increasingly important position in 
the market for linear motion products, as well as high precision bearings, spindles and 
spindle services for the machine tool industry and lubrication systems.  
 
The SKF business is organized into three divisions; Industrial, Automotive and Service. 
Each division serves a global market, focusing on its specific customer segments. 
 
SKF has 100 manufacturing sites distributed all over the world. With its own sales 
companies in 70 countries, supported by some 15 000 distributors and dealers 
worldwide, its e-business marketplace and global distribution system, SKF is always 
close to its customers for the supply of both products and services. 
 
SKF was founded in 1907 and from the very beginning focused intensively on quality, 
technical development and marketing. The results of the Group's efforts in the area of 
research and development have led to a growing number of innovations that has 
created new standards and new products in the bearing world.” 
[www.skf.com, 2006-01-14] 

4.2. ABOUT THE INTERVIEWS 
The case study interviews were made on December 22, 2005 (Göran Wannerskog, 
Karin Carstens and Erik Nelander) and on January 18, 2006 (Veronika Rundkvist 
Nihlén). Facts and figures concerning SKF quoted in this thesis were valid at the time of 
the interviews, but not necessarily at the time of publication.  

4.3. ABOUT THE INTERVIEWEES 

4.3.1. GÖRAN WANNERSKOG AND KARIN CARSTENS 
Göran Wannerskog and Karin Carstens are controllers at SKF Group Controlling & 
Accounting, at group finance. 
 
Göran Wannerskog has the main responsibility for the SKF investment process, which 
he has worked with this since 1999. Both work at the highest level in the SKF 
investment approval chain. They receive investment requests from divisional level 
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(approved by division director) and review them before they reach the corporate 
management. 
 

4.3.2. ERIK NELANDER 
Erik Nelander was, at the time of the interviews, managing director of SKF Sverige AB. 
Erik Nelander also had the worldwide responsibility for the manufacturing of one of the 
product groups (cluster manager).   
 
SKF Sverige AB has the global responsibility for production of spherical ball bearings 
and roller bearings as well as sales of bearings to the Swedish vehicle and industry 
market. In Gamlestaden, Göteborg, two factories, one laboratory and a central 
warehouse are found. SKF Sverige AB has about 2000 employees and a turnover of 
some 5 BSEK. [www.skf.se, 2005-12-21] 

4.3.3. VERONIKA RUNDKVIST NIHLÉN 
Veronika Rundkvist Nihlén works with business development at SKF Nova, organized 
under the group staff function Group Business Development. SKF Nova is an internal 
consultancy developing ideas for businesses, products, processes and services aimed 
at profitability and growth for SKF and SKF’s customers. [www.skf.se, 2006-01-23] 
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4.4. THE SKF FORMAL CAPITAL INVESTMENT PROCESS 

4.4.1. DEFINITION OF INVESTMENTS 
The definition of “investments” at SKF includes two different kinds of investments: 
“Financial investments” and “Investments in plant and property and intangible assets”. 
Financial investments (shares, equity securities and other financial papers) are not 
covered by the investment process, and as financial investments are not discussed in 
this thesis these will not be mentioned further. “Investment in plant and property and 
intangible assets” is also divided into two groups: Acquisition of equipment and 
investments in intangible assets. Intangible assets, also not the focus of this thesis, will 
not be mentioned further. The accounting rules specify that only equipment with an 
acquisition value exceeding SEK 10000 and with and estimated life time exceeding 
three years are classified as an “investment”. Refurbishment of an existing equipment 
should be capitalized if it significantly improves the performance of the equipment.  
Repairs should normally be taken to cost directly but this a grey zone. Large repairs are 
normally capitalized as they are considered increasing the life time of the assets 
considerable.  One example where SKF has treated a repair as investment is 
replacement of the foundation for presses making cages for bearings. The foundation 
constitute a considerable part of the press and as the rest of the press is in good order 
the repair of the foundation was classified as an investment. There are also a set of 
rules for classification of tools, spare parts and leases as investments or not (which will 
not be discussed further). 

4.4.2. THE INVESTMENT BUDGET 
Every year an investment budget is made. Major investments are specified in the 
budget while other are reported as a lump sum. The budget is a frame for the 
investments, but the investments are not approved. Each investment has to be 
approved individually when it is time to make the investment. 

4.4.3. INVESTMENT MANUAL 
As described in chapter 3.2, Capital investments, most companies have a formal 
investment process described in an investment manual. This document describes who 
is responsible for what, and on which grounds an investment will be accepted or not 
[Segelod 1998]. SKF investment process is described in the “Investment Process 
Manual”. All investments in assets, including operating leases, must follow the 
investment process. Thus it is not like Renck (1966, p. 10) observed, that large 
investments were sometimes treated separately (see also chapter 3.2, Capital 
investments). The exception is mergers and acquisitions, having its own process in 
SKF. 

4.4.4. THE INVESTMENT REQUEST (IRE) 
At the heart of the SKF investment process is a computerized application for approval 
and follow up of investment requests (IREs). The same database and the same 
templates are thus used for all investments, which ensures that all investments follow 
the same process. The whole process is formalized, and the approval cycle is pre-
defined in the system in an “electronic approval chain”. Basic organizational and 
financial information is retrieved from centrally stored databases. It is possible for 
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almost everyone in the organization (everyone who has an SKF email address) to 
create an investment request in the database, which must then be evaluated according 
to the formal procedure. Another advantage with the application is that there is only one 
set of official investment request and that is the one in the database.  
 
The IRE includes the complete financial calculations for the project. The IRE also 
includes a purchasing list, with a specification of major purchases. A consequence 
analysis should be included in the project description. The IRE should be evaluated by 
people with different backgrounds, not only technicians. This should be taken into 
consideration in the project description. 
 
In practice, not everyone makes suggestions in the IRE database, but usually this is 
coordinated at factory level. There is often an internal investment process, e.g. in a 
factory, so that the IRE is requested at “factory level”. The financial calculations are 
usually done at factory level, by the person creating the IRE. This person is sometimes 
the project leader, sometimes the project administrator. Some SKF companies work 
with this computerized IRE system very low down in the organization. 
 
The computerized application has improved the investment process very much at SKF. 

4.4.5. LOCAL AND FORMAL APPROVAL CYCLE 
The approval cycle is divided in two steps: Local approval cycle and Formal approval 
cycle. The local approval cycle concerns investments smaller than 1 MSEK. For these, 
local management or division management (depending on investment size) defines the 
approval cycle in the system. The rules for approval cycle differs between units and 
divisions. The formal approval cycle, for investments larger than 1 MSEK, is 
automatically added to the local approval cycle by the system.  
 
Small and medium investments, <2,5 MSEK, are approved by the divisions in line with 
the business plan. Investments smaller than 1 MSEK are approved by division 
management, and reported to group head quarters as a lump sum by group measuring 
unit semiannually. Investments between 1 and 2,5 MSEK are approved by the division 
director. Large investments, 2,5 – 20 MSEK, are approved by the executive committee, 
while investments above 20 MSEK are approved by the SKF board. 

4.4.6. THE IRE PROCESS 
The investment request (IRE) is posted in the computer system. The request creator 
can always go into the system to see where the IRE is in the reporting process 
(“initiated”, “in process”, “rejected” or “on hold”). As the approval chain is pre-defined, it 
can be seen immediately when posting a request who will approve. 
 
The first person in the approval cycle receives an email. This person can then either 
approve the IRE, in which case the IRE is submitted to the next person in the approval 
chain, reject the IRE, in which case an email is sent to the project leader informing of 
this, or put the IRE on hold (an IRE put on hold will be approved later on). 
 
When the IRE is finally approved the project leader and administrator are informed by 
an e-mail. The status of the project is changed to A (approved). A submitted IRE can at 
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any time be revoked by the owners of the IRE. If an IRE has been rejected the owner 
can make adjustments and resubmit the IRE. 
 
When an IRE is submitted for approval it can not be changed further. If the owners 
want to make adjustments they must revoke it, whereupon it must start over in the 
approval chain (making it impossible to “cheat” and make changes after it has been 
approved at any level). The approvers can add comments to the IRE. 
 

4.4.7. EVALUATION PARAMETERS 
When an investment is evaluated, there are four major parameters which are 
considered: 

• Profitability 
• Type of investment 
• Is the investment in line with the strategies? 
• Prioritization 

These are included in the standard investment process model. 
 
Profitability, which is considered the most important parameter, is calculated using 
three different profitability measurements: 

• Internal Rate of Return (IRR) 
• Payback Time 
• Discounted TVA after Tax (Total Value Added)* 

SKF has a certain level of IRR required in average on investments in plant and 
property, a certain maximum payback time and a certain net present value in the TVA. 
All these measurements are calculated for all investments, but are given different 
weight depending on the general financial situation. The calculations are made for a 
period of maximally ten years, after that it is judged too uncertain, even if the equipment 
life is longer. 

4.4.8. CATEGORIZATION 
Investments are categorized in four different categories: 

• Replacement 
• Environmental, including investments required by law 
• Rationalization (including quality) 
• Capacity 

The “Environmental” and the “Replacement” categories mainly include mandatory 
investments of low or no profitability. Thus, the profitability of the investments in the 
other two categories must be higher, in order to cover these. Thus the IRR hurdle is an 
average. Investments deemed as “strategic”, are sometimes not required to meet the 
IRR demand. 

                                             
* TVA, "Total Value Added" is SKF’s financial performance management model. TVA is the operating 
result, less the pre-tax cost of capital [SKF Annual report 2004 p. 13] 
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4.4.9. IN LINE WITH STRATEGIES 
All investments must be in line with the strategies. This is valid for investments in new 
products as well as investments in new processes. There must be a motivation in the 
investment request on how the investment fits strategy. 

4.4.10. PRIORITIZATION 
All profitable investments, in line with the strategies, are not carried through. There is 
always a shortage of capital; the SKF group can only spend a certain amount on 
investments every year. There are also not enough resources (mainly staff) to carry 
through all investment projects. 
 

4.4.11. SEEING THE WHOLE PICTURE 
If the profitability of a project only can be achieved if the complete project is carried out, 
the complete project should be requested at one occasion. Example: A channel should 
be restructured in order to increase the capacity. Only if all investments are carried out 
the capacity increase and profitability are achieved. 
 
One way of showing the whole picture of a large project is the issuing of a “Project 
frame”. This “Project frame” is used to describe a number of projects which are related 
to each other. For example, a factory has three channels which should be rebuilt. It is 
not necessary to rebuild all channels in order to get an acceptable profitability. 
However, if all channels are rebuilt there is a synergy effect and the total IRR for the 
total project is higher than the IRR for the individual projects. 
 
A project frame is never approved, but serves as an information base when approving 
the individual projects. All parts of the project must still be profitable. A project frame 
makes the decision process easier. The project frame has not been used very much in 
the past, but will be used more in the future. 
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4.5. THE STRATEGIC PROCESS 

4.5.1. VISION, MISSION, DRIVERS AND VALUES 
[The source of all information in this chapter, where not otherwise stated, is the 
interview with Veronika Rundkvist Nihlén] 
 
The general steps in the strategy formulating process begins with the vision – what the 
company wishes to become in the distant future, and mission – its purpose, philosophy 
and goals [Collis 2005 p. 11-12]. The vision and mission of SKF can be found on the 
company’s website: 
 

 
The SKF vision 

“To equip the world with SKF knowledge” 
 

The SKF mission 
To be the preferred company... 

for our customers, distributors and suppliers delivering industry-
leading, high value products, services and knowledge-engineered 
solutions; 
for our employees creating a satisfying work environment where efforts 
are recognised, ideas valued, and individual rights respected; 
for our shareholders delivering shareholder value through sustainable 
earnings growth. 
 

Table 1, SKF vision and mission [www.skf.com, 2006-01-14]  
 
In the general strategy process, according to Collis [2005 p. 11-12] the mission and 
vision are translated, via goals, strengths and weaknesses etc into strategies and 
action plans (see chapter 3.1.2, Strategy formulation and implementation). At SKF 
there is no formal process for this at corporate level, there is e.g. no “Strategy director”.  
 
However, “five platforms” have been identified and formulated (see Figure 5 below). 

 
Figure 5, SKF Group’s five platforms [SKF annual report 2004, p. 2] 
 
“SKF has identified five platforms that cover its technical knowledge and capabilities. 
These platforms are: Bearings and units, Seals, Mechatronics, Services and 
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Lubrication systems.” “It is no coincidence that it is the bearing ring that has contact 
with the other four rings since bearings have been, are today and, for the foreseeable 
future, will be the company’s core business. Nevertheless, SKF intends to build leading 
positions in all five platforms. This will be done through internal development, 
partnerships and, if appropriate, acquisitions. Technologies will be developed within 
each platform to support SKF’s different customer segments.” "When SKF goes to the 
market, it builds value propositions based on customer segments, and utilizes the 
capabilities of all the platforms to offer customers a tailor-made proposition that will, in 
turn, strengthen their offer to their customers or that would make their production more 
effective. [...] Each segment offer is unique and, according to what is required, 
combines technology from all or a selection of the platforms." [SKF annual report 2004, 
p. 2] 
 
Within the organization there is a clear way of thinking when acting towards the market, 
“the SKF way of thinking”. This is manifested, or made visible by, the platforms. Around 
the core business “Bearings and units” the whole business is built: To give customers 
an all-encompassing solution, higher up in the value chain. This implies, for example, 
that sales staff must now be able to sell all products of the group, irrespective of which 
unit they are employed in. This is not, however, reflected in the organizational structure, 
and thus requires communication “over the borders”. 
  
There are also a number of financial targets: "The current target for profitable growth 
was set in April 2003. The goal is to have an operating margin level of 10% and to 
increase sales by SEK 10 billion by 2006, some 6% growth rate annually, measured in 
local currency. SKF also has a target of a return on capital employed of 18%, and a 
target that cash flow after investments before financing and structural investments will 
equal net profit. The financial targets are cascaded down to the Divisions and business 
units through SKF’s financial performance management model." [SKF Annual report 
2004 p. 13] 
 
"SKF’s financial performance management model is a simplified, economic value-
added model. This model, called Total Value Added (TVA), promotes improved 
margins, capital reduction and profitable growth. TVA is the operating result, less the 
pre-tax cost of capital in the country in which the business is conducted." [SKF Annual 
report 2004 p. 13] 
 
SKF is very “business plan oriented”, so it is possible that many are considering 
themselves governed by the targets of the business plan. However, there is progress 
towards incorporating the platform orientation by offering more complex solutions with 
aspects from all knowledge areas, represented by the platforms. 

4.5.2. STRATEGY FROM A “BUSINESS DEVELOPMENT” POINT OF VIEW  
There are no “Strategy directors”, neither at corporate nor divisional level, but at 
divisional level, there are “business development” units working with changes at SKF. 
The divisions are quite autonomous. Some divisions have a yearly strategy process, 
intended to ensure the fulfillment of the financial targets established at the corporate 
level. In the “industrial” division’s management, there is a manufacturing director who 
has the overall responsibility for production. 
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Investments concerning changes are mostly top-down, from corporate level or 
divisional level. Directions for investment programs like “expansion in [a new continent]” 
would be top-down. Established operations, like the manufacturing plants, are 
proposing investments from the operational perspective, although these can be 
marketing-related as well (e.g. increase production to meet increased demand). 
 
The strategy is “tacit knowledge”. There is a lot of informal communication; many 
people have worked for a long time at SKF and know each other: “Community of 
practice”. The “anchoring” of one’s investment is very important: When ensuring the 
acceptance of one’s investment, it is not only about formulating the strategic fit of an 
investment in the investment request, but also about politics – that the approver is 
positive about the investment, and that the persons who are positive about the 
investment have enough influence in the organization. 
 
The risk of this system is the politics and possible fights for power. The advantages are 
the possibilities of becoming someone, even if one is working at the factory floor. If one 
has the right mindset, then one is seen. 

4.5.3. DIVISIONAL LEVEL AND TOP-DOWN INVESTMENTS 
SKF is very decentralized, and much is done at the division level (e.g. follow-up). 
Investments like a new factory in a new market comes from the divisional level. Market 
analysis is done at the division level. Tools like SWOT-analysis are used at many 
different levels, but mainly at division level. Thus, pure strategy work is rather on a 
divisional level. 
 
However, the organization is currently working with the implementation of Balanced 
Scorecard: “The balanced scorecard is a management system (not only a 
measurement system) that enables organizations to clarify their vision and strategy and 
translate them into action.” [http://www.balancedscorecard.org/basics/bsc1.html].   
 
When using Balanced Scorecard the strategy must be communicated clearly, so this is 
something they work with a lot. The implementation of the Balanced Scorecard means 
that strategy issues will be moved up to corporate level.  

4.5.4.  STRATEGY IN THE INVESTMENT PROCESS 
The investment process is well defined, both as a comprehensive process and in 
details like calculations methods and hurdle rates. SKF does not have a special 
strategy process for investments but investments are included in the overall strategy 
process. The investment process is not a stand alone process but is part of the 
business and is influenced by factors such as customer demands, environment and 
laws and the groups strategy when it comes to market shares, cost improvement, 
quality etc. 
 
This can be compared to Figure 2, where the strategic planning has a broad influence 
on the investment process according to Northcott (1995, p. 10). The strategy is tacit 
knowledge among the employees. As investment proposals must be aligned with 
corporate strategy, this tacit strategy characterizes the investment process. The person 
approving the investment request at every approval level must decide if the investment 
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fits strategy or not, and in the absence of a formal process for deciding this the 
approver must use his/her gut feeling/tacit knowledge.  
 
During the interviews, it became evident that the strategic issues outlined in chapter 
4.5.1 (Vision, mission, drivers and values), were agreed upon. It was mentioned that 
SKF does not produce balls anymore, “anyone can do that”, that traditional turning 
machines are not invested in, that SKF is trying to shorten its part of the production 
process, buy more refined products, and generally be higher up in the value chain. 
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4.6. “IN THE MIDDLE”, INTERVIEW WITH ERIK NELANDER 
Erik Nelander, managing director at SKF Sverige AB, “sits in the middle”, with two 
managers above (division management and corporate management) and three 
managers below before reaching “factory floor”.  
 
Investment suggestions come to Erik Nelander. These usually aim to solve a problem: 

• Lack of capacity 
• Cost savings (e.g. cut production cost or time) 
• Initiated from the market 
• Mandatory (law, security etc) 

Erik Nelander should ensure that the IRE is approved by Group Management if the 
amounts exceeds his limit for approval,  so the proposers must convince him that it is a 
good idea. The investment should not only be profitable, there should also be staff, a 
good time plan etc. 
 
Erik Nelander does not scrutinize the financial calculations, that is done by a controller. 
He has earlier worked as controller and finance manager, so he has a good knowledge 
of the investment process and knows how to read an investment request. The largest 
investments (25 MSEK) he works with himself to ensure a good presentation for the 
board. 
 
Erik Nelander is authorized to approve investments decisions up to 500kSEK. Many 
investments he needs to make are around 2MSEK.  He can make other decisions with 
much larger economic impacts, e.g. decisions about outsourcing, employments, sell 
machines, start or stop production. Thus, checking if large future investments can be 
outsourced is part of his investment planning process. This could be more strategic 
than economic decisions; equipment belonging to the “core competence” must be kept 
while other things can be outsourced, even if they are profitable, if they do not belong to 
core competence. 
 
Erik Nelander spends a lot of time on investments, thinking over what he needs, and 
what is strategically important. He makes sure to be “in good time” in the preparation of 
investments, especially very expensive investments. He starts anchoring such 
investments (e.g. replacement investments) very early. Erik Nelander spends much 
time on motivating investments upwards in the organization. It is difficult with 
“generation shift investments”, e.g. a new furnace for 150 MSEK; it takes years and 
many people to work with such an investment. Erik Nelander uses several different 
sources of information before deciding what investments to refer “upwards” for 
approval. One, of course, is what investments are needed for maintaining or improving 
production. Factory staff gives him this information. Erik Nelander will then have to 
decide if these investments fits strategy. When being approved at a higher level, this 
has more to do with if the entire factory fits strategy or not, not so much the individual 
investment but the fact that it is part of a strategic operation. 
 
Erik Nelander’s organization/products can be found at the core of the SKF five 
platforms (see Figure 5, SKF Group’s five platforms [SKF annual report 2004, p. 2]) and 
thus fit nicely into the corporate strategy. It could be more difficult for other companies 
within the corporation which do not really fit strategy to have investments approved, 
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even if these investments are profitable. The approval also has to do with subtle things, 
e.g. that it is known that Erik Nelander is trustworthy when it comes to investments. 
 
The investment need is very large, there are many investments fulfilling the financial 
demands, so Erik Nelander must prioritize. Erik Nelander creates a “whole” of the 
investment suggestions (by drawing a “map” to see which belong together). He often 
uses his gut feeling/tacit knowledge for deciding how to prioritize. He is allowed to 
invest 4MSK annually (500 kSEK every quarter) for SKF Sverige AB, which influences 
his investment decisions – he tries to distribute this sum in a good way. This is different 
from the corporate level, where there are no such fixed investment sums. 
 
As a managing director, Erik Nelander has a certain responsibility for implementing 
strategy. He can get suggestions about certain strategic investments from above, but 
he makes the decisions about the products, organizes staff, runs the plant etc. There is 
much dialogue at divisional level, and with other factories in order to coordinate before 
the market. Much is informal; “a large informal organization”. Erik Nelander has strategy 
meetings with his “cluster” (product group, e.g. “spherical bearings”) about how to 
develop the products towards the market, what the market demands are. E.g. “wind 
power is on the increase, here is a need”. Corporate management also presents the 
strategy for the corporation at large meetings, then Erik Nelander compiles this 
information, adds information about what it means for his organization, and presents 
this information for his organization. He takes care to inform his organization about the 
strategic plan; what it contains, what it means for his organization and what they should 
to in order to fulfill its part of the strategy. Erik Nelander thinks the investments from 
below and above fit, the needs of his organization fit the corporate strategy.  
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5. CHAPTER FIVE: SECONDARY DATA 
5.1. SANDVIK STEEL AB 

5.1.1. ABOUT THE DATA 
The first thesis used as secondary data is “The Theory-Practice Gap in Capital 
Budgeting: A Case Study at AB Sandvik Steel”, by D Brunk and B Janson. The thesis is 
a Bachelor Thesis from School of Economics and Commercial Law at Göteborg 
University and written in 2002. 
 
The thesis is chosen as secondary data as it describes and analyzes the investment 
process at industrial company AB Sandvik Steel. 

5.1.2. ABOUT SANDVIK STEEL AB 
Since the thesis was written in 2002, the company has gone through a reorganization, 
so all data about the company has been taken from the thesis rather than from more 
current sources. 
 
AB Sandvik Steel is a separate business sector with the business area Sandvik 
Specialty Steel of Sandvik AB. AB Sandvik Steel “produces pipe, tube, wire etc of 
stainless and high-alloy steel in twenty plants around the world and employs 6500 
people globally. [Brunk, 2002, p.31]. 
 

5.1.3. THE INVESTMENT PROCESS 
Investment ideas generally come from the operations engineer, identifying problems or 
opportunities (e.g. replacements, rationalization or increasing efficiency). It can also be 
the case that marketing department signals e.g. a wish for increased capacity, or that 
higher levels of management signals to initiate (primarily) strategic investments. [Brunk, 
2002, p.36] 
 
The investment process at AB Sandvik Steel is outlined in investment instructions 
available on the internal database. [Brunk, 2002, p.33]  
 
The investment process start with “screening”, which is carried out in the department in 
which the investment has been proposed. The screening shall show if the planned 
project would satisfy demands of performance and profitability. Information about the 
market and technology, legal aspects and financial data is gathered. Alternative 
solutions, as well as risks and possibilities, should also be analyzed and presented. 
The output of the screening process, the preliminary project plan, contains objectives, 
the analyses mentioned above, a profitability prognosis, needed resources and a 
preliminary time table. [Brunk, 2002, p.33] 
 
The next step in the investment process is the design of the capital appropriation 
request. Only the best solution, from the analysis in the previous step, is included in the 
request. Depending on the scale of the project, a project group is appointed at this time. 
The capital appropriation request, which is a standardized document, should contain all 
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information necessary for managers to make a decision. As well as technical and 
financial (discounted payback period) specifications and analyses, a motivation 
discussing strategic aspects must be included. Thus, strategic issues are not discussed 
in the first step of the investment process, but only at the design of the capital 
appropriation request. The request is then sent to the appropriate organizational level 
for approval, depending on the size of the request. [Brunk, 2002, p.34, 38] 
 
The investment budget dictates what resources are available. The budget is more or 
less the same size every year, which makes it possible to estimate what sums could 
realistically be granted, which in turn influences the screening of alternatives. [Brunk, 
2002, p.36-37] 
 

5.1.4. STRATEGY AND STRATEGIC ISSUES IN THE INVESTMENT PROCESS 
AB Sandvik Steel focuses on very narrow niches within the stainless steel industry, 
where they can be market leaders. If they consider an investment to be of importance 
for the company to be able to maintain a strong position in a certain segment, the 
demand for profitability on the investment may be lower [Brunk, 2002, p. 41] In addition, 
the capital investment also has to live up to rigorous technical specifications  [Brunk, 
2002, p. 38], which decreases the importance of the financial analysis by restricting the 
number of alternatives that can be considered for an investment. [Brunk, 2002, p. 44]. 
 
In practice, it seems that strategic issues are more important than the financials; 
“Strategic considerations are often given higher priority than financial performance”. 
[Brunk, 2002, p. 44]. Thus, “Investment proposals of strategic importance may be 
approved even if they do not meet the payback criterion, which is set at 36 months as a 
rule of thumb”.“ ‘... actually it doesn’t really matter if it happened to be a payback period 
of x or y years, the important thing is that we need this equipment if we want to be able 
to make these products or make them in a better way.’ (General manager, investment 
controlling and accounting)” [Brunk, 2002, p. 40]. 
 
The informal communication plays a large part in the investment process at Sandvik 
Steel AB. “Those responsible for the investment usually check with the instances that 
will grant the appropriation before they submit the investment proposal. There is a 
chain of informal communication running through the organization making sure that the 
board, for example, is aware of the important features of the investment. This enables 
the members of the board to form their opinion on more than just the little information 
(usually not more than ten pages) that is contained in the capital appropriation request. 
This stream of information runs in the other direction too, supplying the project leaders 
and division managers with information about what the higher organizational levels 
would require from an investment. This can for example be strategic input or 
information about just how much the board is willing to spend in a specific area.” 
[Brunk, 2002, p. 39] 
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5.2. CARDO PUMP 

5.2.1. ABOUT THE DATA 
The second thesis used as secondary data is “Investeringsmanualens använding inom 
Cardo Pump AB – Finns det motiv till förändringar?” by P Bengtsson and C Borrie. The 
thesis is a “Seminarearbete D-nivå” from School of Economics and Commercial Law at 
Göteborg University and was written in 2004. 
 
The thesis is chosen as secondary data as it describes and analyzes the investment 
process at the manufacturing company Cardo Pump AB. 

5.2.2. ABOUT CARDO PUMP AB 
When the thesis used as exemplar was written, Cardo Pump AB was a business area 
within the Cardo group†. Cardo Pump AB was then one of Europe’s largest 
manufacturer of pumps, agitators, and compressors, control & monitoring equipment, 
and services. [Bengtsson, 2004, p.7] Net turnaround at 2004 was 2857 MSEK, and the 
average number of employees 2087 [Cardo AB annual report 2004]. 

5.2.3. THE INVESTMENT PROCESS 
At Cardo Pump AB an investment is generally initiated by operations personnel 
discovering an investment need. Reasons for the investment need can be e.g. quality 
or capacity needs [Bengtsson, 2004, p. 40]. The initiator compiles the information 
required for the financial calculations, made in standardized Excel templates. If things 
in the templates are unclear, the initiator contacts the CFO for advice. The financial 
calculation template is then combined with an appendix including background, effects, 
and alternative solutions. [Bengtsson, 2004, p. 39] The investment must also be 
“justified”, but the appendix template does not ask directly for the investment’s strategic 
fit [Bengtsson 2004 p.55].  The investment proposal is then submitted to an approval 
chain, starting with the company CFO, and, depending on size, finally ends up at group 
level for the largest investments. 
 
There is an investment manual which explains the procedure, the calculations and the 
data required. The Excel calculation templates used for the financial calculations are 
included in the manual. The manual also gives instructions for constructing the 
appendix, which contains the description and justification for the investment. 
[Bengtsson, 2004, p. 42] 

5.2.4. STRATEGY AND STRATEGIC ISSUES IN THE INVESTMENT PROCESS 
The investment manual seems quite unknown for the investment proposal initiators – 
the project initiators interviewed by Bengtsson were not aware of the existence of such 
a document [Bengtsson, 2004, p.41]. The financial calculation templates, which are 
included in the manual, are known and used, though. The managers regard the manual 
as a tool for judging and comparing investment proposals. It creates a framework and 

                                             
† As of January 1 2006, Cardo has been reorganized into a purely operational industrial group aimed at 
business-to-business customers. The previous business areas Cardo Door and Cardo Pump have 
therefore been replaced by the following divisions: Door & Logistics Solutions, Wastewater Technology 
Solutions, Pulp & Paper Solutions and Residential Garage Doors. [www.cardo.com, 2006-01-29] 
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sets the rules for the decision process. However, it should not be taken too literally but 
have the function of reference book. [Bengtsson 2004 p. 41] 
 
The fact that the project initiators seem not to be aware of the existence of a manual 
prescribing how to fill the templates in, but does this according to their previous 
knowledge and experiences, makes the comparison of proposals less obvious. Even 
the calculations seem to be made in such a way as to justify the investment. In the 
absence of a clear set of instructions on how to make the financial calculations, there 
might be room for interpretations. This is a known fact – if the initiator needs a machine 
in the production, the calculations will justify this. According to the accounting 
department, the initiator can, using his/her judgment, ensure a ROI of more than the 
hurdle rate 35%. [Bengtsson, 2004, p. 38] The managers say that they are aware of 
this – project initiator exaggerates the advantages and lessens the disadvantages 
[Bengtsson 2004 p. 42]  
 
The investment calculations are thus more looked upon as a way of ensuring that all 
the relevant figures are included in the request, not as an exact measure of profitability. 
The figures seem to be regarded as somewhat speculative, and there is some 
arbitrariness in the decisions. The approvers are judging the investment from their own 
knowledge of the company. They are looking at the benefits for the future production 
and long-term strategies rather than the economic calculations, as these are known to 
be not quite trustworthy. [Bengtsson 2004 p. 42] 
 
At Cardo Pump, project initiators are “tactical”. The communication with decision-
makers is important for convincing them about the necessity of this investment. The 
initiator builds up a “need” for this investment through in an early stage point out 
problems in the production and the benefit of a change. [Bengtsson, 2004, p. 40] 
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6. CHAPTER SIX: ANALYSIS OF SKF 
6.1. SUMMARY OF THE SKF INVESTMENT PROCESS AND COMPARISON TO 

LITERATURE 
The SKF investment process largely follows the outline of Northcott’s (1995, p.10) 
model. First, ideas are generated. As in Northcott’s model, this happens at operations 
level [Interview with Erik Nelander] as well as divisional level [Interview with Veronika 
Rundkvist Nihlén]. Technical ideas come from the operations level and larger, strategic 
initiatives come from the divisional level. The second step, “project definition and 
screening” either happens at factory level, in an internal process, or is incorporated in 
the next step. 
 
The third step, “analysis and acceptance”, is specified in the computerized investment 
approval system. The investment is presented as a formal proposal according to a 
standard format. Complete financial calculations are included, as well as a purchasing 
list, with a specification of major purchases, a consequence analysis and a motivation 
of how this investment fits strategy. The investment request is then subject to a pre-
defined approval cycle is in the system, where it is approved by every person in this 
chain until it reaches its final approval level (dependent on the sum of the investment 
request). To be accepted, the investment must meet certain financial criteria and fit 
strategy. It must also be prioritized enough, as there is always a shortage of capital and 
resources to carry all investments that meet criteria through. 
 
The SKF investment process is thus clearly defined. The computerized system is 
implemented throughout the organization, and everyone at every level can submit an 
investment request. The computerized system makes the system well defined and 
transparent, it can easily be seen what data are required and who will approve at what 
level in the pre-defined approval chain. The investment request creator can log in and 
follow the approval process. This system also ensures that Investment requests are 
similar throughout the organization. 

6.2. STRATEGY ASPECTS IN THE SKF INVESTMENT PROCESS (SUMMARY) 
At SKF it is acknowledged that the investments must be compatible with the strategic 
plan, as an investment’s relation to corporate strategy must be formulated in the 
investment proposal. All investments (except mergers and acquisitions) follow the same 
process, and the same financial calculations are made for all. However, the economic 
criteria are given different weight depending on what kind of investment it is. The 
investment’s strategic fit is very important for the approval of the investment – an 
investment that does not fit strategy will not be made, even if it is profitable according to 
the financial criteria, and an investment that is judged strategic can be made, even if it 
does not meet the financial criteria. 
 
Complete projects must be requested at one occasion in the investment process, in 
order for the approver to be able to judge the whole context of the investment. One 
method for investment initiators to show the “whole picture” is the issuing of a “Project 
frame”. 
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When the project is described in the investment request (IRE), it should be taken into 
account that the IRE should be evaluated by people with different backgrounds, not 
only technicians. This could be a way towards seeing everyone as “strategic partners” 
in the investment process. Finally, a prioritization is made. There are not enough 
resources to make all profitable investments, in line with strategy. 

6.3. INFORMAL STRATEGY ASPECTS 
Strategy plays an important part in the investment process, as “strategic” investments 
can be prioritized even if they do not meet the financial targets, and profitable 
investments are not made if they do not fit strategy. Everyone who makes an 
investment proposal must thus know the strategy well enough to formulate the 
investment’s strategic fit, or the investment might not be approved even if it is very 
profitable. 
 
Maybe even more important than describing the investment’s strategic fit in the 
investment proposals is the anchoring of investments. This process can start long 
before the investment is proposed, if it is a large investment.  
 
At every approval level, it is required of the approver to decide if the investment fits 
strategy before approving it and/or referring it upwards. Like Bower (1970, as analyzed 
by Segelod 1995) observed, middle-level managers play a key role in implementing 
strategy by choosing which investments to refer upwards for approval. However, there 
is no formal strategic process incorporated in the investment process. It should also be 
noted that if the investment process starts with anchoring long before the formal 
proposal is made, a formal process for incorporating strategy into the investment 
decisions must focus not only on the investment process itself. Like in Northcott’s 
(1995, p. 10) model, the strategic planning forms part of the organizational context in 
which the investment process takes place, but is not captured in the formalized 
investment process. 
 
The middle-level managers’ choice of investments mentioned above should of course 
be in line with the strategic direction. The persons interviewed referred to the gut 
feeling/tacit knowledge when deciding if an investment is in line with strategy or not. In 
the absence of formal guidelines for deciding if an investment is in line with strategy or 
not, this tacit knowledge becomes very important. According to Bower (1970, as 
analyzed by Segelod 1998), corporate management designs a “structural context” 
which is intended to favor investment requests in line with the strategic direction. The 
“structural context” surrounds the investment process and ensures that approvers favor 
investments in line with the desired strategic direction. [Bower 1970, as analyzed by 
Segelod 1998]  
 
At SKF, this “structural context” seems to be quite successfully designed as the four 
persons interviewed did agree on the strategic direction. Even if they have 
conceptualized it in different ways, they are giving it the same content. 
 
How is the “structural context” formed? The information exchange between 
management at different levels forms a base for communicating strategy, what is 
regarded as strategically “good” investments and what is not. Relevant parts of the 
strategy are transmitted from corporate management via division management 
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throughout the organization. Thus the strategy is transferred through meetings, 
discussions and contacts, formal as well as informal, to the divisions and the operations 
which are responsible for implementing the strategy. 
 
The informal communication, which according to Northcott (1995, p. 11) affects the 
investment process although rarely captured in the formal model, seems to play an 
important part in designing this structural context at SKF. Many people have worked at 
many different positions within SKF and know each other, which simplifies dialogue and 
cooperation. This is all framed in the corporate culture, referred to as “family feeling” 
and “industrial community”. There is no hierarchical structure, one trusts each other and 
have a lot of dialogue. People have different backgrounds (e.g. business and 
engineering), complementing each other. 
 

 
The SKF culture 

“To establish and maintain global leadership in a business, it is vital that 
the organization knows its mission and where it is heading. It is equally 

important that the organization shares the same basic internal values, that 
it uses the same performance drivers and continuously improves 

competencies to better serve the customers more efficiently.” 
 

Table 2, Excerpt from “the SKF Culture” [www.skf.com, 2006-01-14] 
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7. CHAPTER SEVEN: DISCUSSION 
7.1. INTRODUCTION 
In none of the three exemplars studied, are there formal connections between the 
investment process and the strategy process. But at SKF, as well as at Sandvik Steel 
AB and Cardo Pump AB, the importance of an investment’s strategic fit is mentioned 
when discussing the investment process. The first two companies require a description 
of the investment’s strategic fit in the investment proposal. At Cardo Pump AB, there 
must be a written “justification” of the investment in the proposal, but “strategy” is not 
mentioned. However, the “strategic fit” is not of less importance here. At all three, 
investments must fulfill certain financial criteria, e.g. a maximum payback time or a 
minimum IRR. However, if an investment is “strategic” it can be made even if it does 
not fulfill the financial criteria. 
 
In all three exemplars, the importance of anchoring the investment ideas are 
mentioned. This is done in all three, often well in advance before the actual investment 
process starts. 

7.2. THE STRATEGIC IMPORTANCE OF THE INVESTMENT MANUAL 
The original purpose of the investment manual was to enable comparison of investment 
proposals. However, it is obviously not enough to have a manual, it must also used, 
which seems not to be the case at Cardo Pump AB. The project initiators are using 
their previous knowledge and experience when filling in the investment request 
template rather than following the instructions in the manual. If needing instruction, the 
company CFO is asked for help, rather than turning to the manual (of which existence 
they seem quite unaware). At SKF, on the other hand, the electronic investment 
request submittal process makes the process standardized and transparent. This 
process, which is used for all investments, makes it possible to compare investments.  

7.3. SPECIFICATION OF STRATEGIC FIT 
SKF and Sandvik Steel AB require their investment requesters to describe how the 
suggested investment fits strategy. This specification is done not in the first steps of the 
investment process, but when the detailed investment request is created. It does not 
seem to be an imperative for idea generation, but rather investment ideas are 
generated from a replacement need, specific market need etc. The strategic fit comes 
in afterwards (“We have this investment we want/need. Does it fit strategy?”). This is 
consistent with the fact that many investment proposals come from staff at the factory 
level, and are in fact initiated by a specific need. 
 
The requirement of motivating the investment from a strategic point of view is one, 
obviously easy way of ensuring strategy-investment alignment. However, this requires 
that the strategy is formulated in such a way that everyone understands their part in it. 
As the investment process is not connected to the strategy process in any of the 
exemplars studied, the problem is obvious.  
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It is probably difficult for staff at the factory level to have the overview of the whole 
company, and they will probably have the best of their own factory foremost. All the 
same, they are required to state how the suggested investment fits strategy. In addition, 
the person at every level who evaluates the proposal before referring it upwards must 
also know the strategy, and the investment’s strategic fit well enough to judge this. At 
SKF, the investment request can not be changed once it is submitted. Thus, the 
strategic impact of the investment is described by the person submitting the request, 
and can not be changed later by an approver, who, working at a different level in the 
organization, might have a different view of strategic issues. The approver can add 
comments, though. 
 
At Cardo Pump AB, the project initiator is not aware of the importance of the written 
investment justification. There is no detailed instruction in the manual on how this 
motivation should be designed, and anyway the initiators are not aware of the existence 
of such a manual [Bengtsson, 2004, p. 47]. As investments are accepted on strategic fit 
rather than financial calculations [Bengtsson 2004 p. 42], this is quite problematic. 
 
At SKF, different issues can be investigated: How do the proposals from different 
divisions differ? If there is no formal strategy information process, is this reflected in the 
investment proposals? These strategy “motivations” could reflect how well everyone in 
the organization have understood strategy, if they can motivate an investment in terms 
of strategy. 

7.4. ANCHORING OF INVESTMENTS 
As strategic investments need not fulfill the specified financial criteria, the actual formal 
approval chain might be more of a formality if the project is anchored well enough. This 
seems to be the case at Sandvik Steel AB as well as Cardo Pump AB. At SKF the 
importance of anchoring the investment idea is also mentioned. The anchoring of large 
(expensive) projects can start a long time before the actual project proposal is 
submitted. 
 
This has strategic implications: Does the structural context ensure that all anchored 
projects actually are in line with strategy? Or does it imply that investments judged as 
“strategic” are mainly the result of well-articulated project initiators?’ 

7.5. FINANCIAL CALCULATIONS AS AN INSTRUMENT OF CHOICE 
An investment which is regarded as strategic may not be required to meet the 
profitability limit. For Sandvik Steel AB, Brunk states “strategic considerations are often 
given higher priority than financial performance”. [Brunk, 2002, p.40, 44]. This is also 
true for SKF, where, “strategic” investments need not follow the financial criteria strictly. 
 
At Sandvik Steel AB as well as Cardo Pump AB, the financial calculations often come 
second. It seems more important to “anchor” the investment than to fulfill the financial 
hurdle rates, Also, it seems, at least at Cardo Pump AB, that the financial calculations 
are not really trusted, but it is indicated that the figures can be adjusted to ensure that 
the investment passes the hurdle rate. 
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7.6. OTHER ASPECTS 
The time aspect could be problematic from a strategic point of view. At SKF, 
calculations are only made on a period of ten years, although life span of the 
equipment, and its ability to make money, is much longer.  
 
In all three exemplars, investments are (usually) treated individually. There is no 
process ensuring that the individual investments are part of longer plan. This could lead 
to a reactive, rather than active investment pattern (see chapter 3.6.5, Seeing the 
whole picture) for the production plants. The responsibility for ensuring that investments 
are regarded in a larger context (production line, factory, etc) seems to lie with middle-
level managers, or managers at whichever level who knows production equipment well 
enough to map out the investment need also some years in the future, and see how 
one investment (e.g. a replacement) affect the investment pattern of other equipment. 
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8. CHAPTER EIGHT: CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
8.1. THE RESEARCH QUESTION REVIEWED 

How do companies ensure that investment decisions are aligned with corporate 
strategy - that individual investments contribute optimally to the overall corporate 

strategy? 
 
The question of incorporating strategy is acknowledged in theoretical literature as well 
as in practice in companies’ investment processes. It is frequently mentioned that it 
must be ensured that the investments fits strategy. However, investment literature as 
well as strategy literature does not go further than mentioning this. Which leaves it to 
practice to make up the tools and methods. The tools, then, are mainly of two kinds: 
Specification of the investment’s strategic fit, and a categorization of investments to 
give strategic ones a special treatment. Both these are rather rough tools, and which 
are very hard to give precise directions for. This mirrors the vagueness of theory – it is 
an important question, yes, but to give clear advice and directions is not done. In 
contrast to this can be seen the abundance of detailed instructions for profitability 
calculations – which is exact, obvious and easy to instruct on. 
 

8.2. CONCLUSIONS FROM SKF AND THE OTHER EXEMPLARS 
For SKF, the most important mechanism in aligning strategy with the investment 
process is found in the communication, formal and informal, in the corporation, all 
framed in the corporate culture. An investment’s strategic fit must be formulated in the 
investment proposal, but there is no formal process for transferring the corporate 
strategy to everyone who can make an investment proposal. Even more important than 
formulations in the investment proposal is the anchoring of the investment with the 
approvers, sometimes long before the formal proposal is made. For this, there is of 
course no formal process for ensuring that corporate strategy is involved. Instead, the 
people involved use their gut feeling/tacit knowledge for knowing which investments are 
strategic. This tacit knowledge is very similar to the “structural context” Bower (1970, as 
analyzed by Segelod 1998) refers to. The “structural context”, intended to ensure that 
investment approvers favor investments in line with strategy, is built up through the 
formal and informal communication within the corporation. This is in line with the 
corporate culture at SKF, where many people have worked for a long time and at 
different positions. 
 
This seems to be the case at the Sandvik Steel AB and Cardo Pump AB as well. The 
investments must be motivated in the investment proposals, but the formulations seem 
to be of less importance than the gut feeling of decision-makers, or the “structural 
context” of the company. 
 
According to Northcott (1995, p. 103-107), aspects such as these are not uncommon 
(see chapter 3.3.2, Informal communication and pre-determined evaluation processes). 
These aspects lessen the importance of the formal investment procedure, and could 
even lead to decisions being taken on subjective, political grounds. 
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8.3. RECOMMENDATIONS 
If management wants to ensure that all investments are in line with strategy, the 
strategy aspects of the investment process must be formalized. The usefulness of the 
motivation in the proposal must be evaluated. Is this motivation taken into account 
when a decision about an investment is made? Do staff at different levels and at 
different divisions have the same ideas about strategy, or do the respective strategy 
motivations differ? If the strategy motivations are not consistent, it must be ensured that 
the strategy reaches everyone. 
 
If it turns out that all strategy motivations show that all proposed projects are in line with 
strategy, then the “structural context”, reflected in people’s gut feeling is successful. 
However, even if it is so, the absence of a formal strategy process connecting the 
investment process with strategy, can be risky. For example, if strategy changes, there 
are no tools for transferring it out in the organization. There are also no tools for 
evaluating an informal process, or tools for finding employees who do not have the 
same gut feeling, i.e. not part of the corporate culture. 
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11. APPENDIX: INTERVIEW GUIDE 
Frågor till de intervjuade 
 

1. Vem är du? 
 
2. Vad är din roll i investeringsprocessen? 
 
3. Hur länge har du varit på SKF, och har du haft andra befattningar? 

 
Kartläggning av den dokumenterade investeringsprocessen 
 
Vad vill jag få veta 
Hur investeringsprocessen går till, från förslag till beslut. 

Schematisk förklaring, gärna ett dokument. 

Relation till budgetarbetet, tidsramar (t.ex. beslut 1 gg/år) 

Nyckelfrågor 
Vem initierar processen? 

Vilka indata samlas till varje steg? 

Vem fattar beslut i varje steg? 

På vilka grunder fattas besluten? 

Frågorna 
1. Varifrån kommer investeringsförslag? (Anställda, anläggningar, divisioner, 

specialavdelningar som Nova, koncernnivå) 

a. Har vi nu täckt in samtliga investeringar? (Även t.ex. förbättringar, 
reparationer, strategiska) 

b. Hur många investeringar kommer varifrån, och vilka belopp rör det sig om? 

2. Behandlas alla investeringsförslag enligt samma process, eller finns det olika 
processer beroende på varifrån investeringen kommer eller vad den gäller? 

a. Är det skillnad beroende på vilken nivå investeringarna kommer ifrån? 

b. Jämför svaren i 1. 

3. Hur ser investeringsprocessen/erna ut? (Ifyllnadsmall, ekonomisk beräkning, lista, 
beslut) 

a. Mallar 

b. Indata i varje steg 
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c. Utdata i varje steg 

d. Beslut i varje steg 

4. Behandlas olika investeringar olika (t.ex. strategiska/operationella), och efter vilka 
kriterier sorteras dessa i så fall? 

5. Används samma process i hela SKF eller har olika anläggningar/divisioner olika 
mallar? 

6. Vem avgör i slutändan vilka investeringar som ska göras, och hur? 

a. Finns det, i slutändan, en ”lista” av investeringar som man väljer mellan, eller 
godkänns alla som klarar något ekonomiskt kriterium (t.ex. payback < 3 år) 

7. Påverkas investeringsprocessen och investeringsbesluten av en budgetprocess? 

a. Har man en fix budget att investera för varje år, eller kan 
investeringssumman justeras efter hand? 

b. Läggs budgeten efter en investeringsprocess? 

8. Hur fungerar processen i praktiken, följer man den dokumenterade processen? 

Inzoomning på den dokumenterade investeringsprocessen 
 
Vad vill jag få veta 
Vill se var strategiarbetet påverkar, hur mycket och på vilket sätt. Formellt och 
informellt. Om detta är en fråga eller inte. 

Hur man ser till att inte anläggningarnas förslag inte enbart behandlas i sin enskildhet, 
utan bidrar till en helhet tillsammans. 

Frågorna 
1. Utveckla de ställen där strategi nämns i investeringsprocessen. T.ex. om man 

måste motivera i ansökan hur förslaget passar in i strategin, hur gör man i 
praktiken? Exempel? 

a. Känner förslagsställarna till strategin så väl att de kan formulera och motivera 
var i strategin en investering passar in? 

2. Anser SKF att investeringsprocessen och strategiarbetet fungerar väl ihop? 

a. Exemplifiera någon ”nerifrån”-investering där det är tydligt att man tar hänsyn 
till strategin. 

b. Fungerar det i praktiken som det står skrivet i processen, dvs som det är 
tänkt, eller inte? 

3. Har frågan om samordning strategi/investeringsprocess varit uppe? Har man gjort 
några åtgärder för att förbättra samordningen? 
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4. Om någon officiell samordning strategi/investeringar ej finns i processen, ser SKF 
detta som ett problem? 

Frågor till Erik Nelander 
1. Hur länge har du varit på SKF, och har du haft andra befattningar? 
 
2. Vad är din roll när det gäller investeringar?  
 

a) Varifrån kommer de investeringsförslag/anvisningar som du kommer i 
kontakt med? 

i. Vem har förslagen gått igenom när de kommer till dig?  

ii. Vad har hänt med förslaget under vägen? Hur, och på vilka 
grunder har det utvärderats?  

iii. Hur lätt eller svårt är det för dig att fatta beslut när förslaget når 
dig? 

b) Kommer det investeringsförslag/anvisningar ”uppifrån”? 

2. Hur gör du för att jämka tillverkningsanläggningarnas behov med företagets (AB 
SKF) strategi? Dels behoven från respektive fabrik (fabrikschefer?), dels SKF 
Sverige totalt, dels svensk + global tillverkning? 

a) Känner du till strategin så väl att du kan passa in investeringsförslag? 

3. Vilken är din roll i strategiarbetet? 

a) får du möjlighet att påverka och gehör för dina behov uppåt 

b) får du möjlighet att påverka hur strategin ska implementeras?  

 


